SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

23 November 2007, 13.15 – 16.15
1. Welcome and introductions

Present 
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Mary Anne Ansell (MAA)
	Oxford Brookes University
	English Language Teaching
	British Association of Lecturers in English for Academic Purposes / British Association of State English Language Teaching

	Fran Beaton (FB)
	University of Kent
	SEDA
	

	Nick Byrne (NB)
	LSE
	Language Teaching for Non Specialists
	

	Steve Cushion
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	HE Advisor
	

	Philip Davies (PD)
	The British Library
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	UKCASA

	Rhian Davies (RD)

	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Studies
	Association of Hispanists

	Paula Davis (PAD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD) 
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Joanne Eastlake (JE)
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	SOAS/UCL CETL
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	Helen Finch (HF)
	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	

	Angela Gallagher Brett (AGB)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Cecilia Garrido (CG)
	The Open University
	
	

	Alexandra Harrington
	University of Durham
	Slavonic Studies
	British Association for Slavonic and East European Studies

	Shoshannah Holdom (SH)
	Subject Centre 
	Academic Coordinator for Literature and Culture
	

	Michael Kelly (MK)
	Subject Centre
	Director 
	

	Sheila Kidd
	University of Glasgow
	Welsh, Scottish and Irish Studies
	

	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Pamela Moores (PM)
	Aston University
	UCML
	

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson (MMM)
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	Society of Italian Studies

	Paul Rowlett (PR)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Carol Tully (CT)
	University of Bangor
	CILT CYMRU
	

	Vicky Wright (VW)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW)
	University of Manchester
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Standing Conference of Heads of Modern Languages


2. Apologies for absence 
These were received from the following board members
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Paul Cooke 

	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	Heads of German Forum (HOGMEET)

	Richard Crockatt
	University of East Anglia
	Cultural and Literary Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association of American Studies

	Liz Hudswell 

	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Debra Kelly
	University of Westminster
	French Studies
	Association of University Professors and Heads of French

	Pam McIntyre
	Queen’s University of Belfast
	Language Teaching for Non Specialists
	

	Joanna McPake 

	University of Stirling
	Scottish CILT
	

	Linda Parker


	
	Association for Language Learning
	

	Susan Milner
	University of Bath
	Area Studies associated with Modern Languages
	

	Graeme Trousdale 
	University of Edinburgh
	Linguistics
	Linguistics Association of Great Britain


3. Review of terms of reference and membership
Terms of reference
MK advised that the function of the Partnership and Development Group has changed since the terms of reference were devised.  It was therefore agreed to amend the references to the Partnership and Development Group to ‘advise the Director and Subject Centre team’. 
Action: PAD to amend
Membership
PR asked whether it would be useful to identify the nominating subject associations and the other associations they are supposed to consult.  MK responded that this depends upon the representative structure within each constituency, and that the Subject Centre currently approaches the outgoing subject association representative and encourages them to consult with others in the constituency.  EL commented that for the next meeting it would be useful to see how nominations are sought.  

Action: PAD to collect nomination details 
PM asked to what extent other specific languages might wish to be represented as currently the membership has a very European language focus.  MK responded that to identify further specific languages would mean the balance shifting even further towards languages at the expense of the Subject Centre’s other constituencies.  DE suggested that as area studies is thinly represented on the Board, ‘other languages’ could be changed to ‘other languages and area studies’ with 3-4 members being sought from this constituency.  PD advised that UKCASA would be able to suggest nominations.  
Action: PAD to consult with Subject Centre team and EL to redraft terms of reference in advance of next meeting
4. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.  

Departmental visits
The Subject Centre has talked to the Staff Development Unit at Southampton about certification but could use the Unit as a conduit to target publicity at staff developers in general.
Routes into Languages Programme update: should LLAS be updating data on languages and employability?
MK reported that JC has been doing more work on employability.  VW commented that updated statistics are published on the CILT website, and AD added that the Subject Centre would be happy to receive and publish first destination statistics from other institutions.  PM asked if there was any way the Subject Centre could organise a study into the broader picture of language use in subsequent careers, as first destination statistics do not give a true picture of the careers language graduates follow.  MK responded that this issue is shared with other arts and humanities subjects and that HESA is looking into piloting an 18-month survey, which the Subject Centre should monitor.  In the meantime, it was suggested that the Subject Centre could collect some case studies on both full and part-time courses, although AD warned that it can be difficult to find people to contribute case studies.  JE asked if the Subject Centre had done any work on whether employers find languages useful. MK responded that CILT has done a lot of work in this area (e.g. ‘Languages Work’) and AGB added that there are a number of surveys which show that employers value communication skills.
Ab initio language teaching
AGB reported that the Subject Centre will be running an ab initio event in the autumn, and is also looking into carrying out a qualitative study.
Mini project funding and workshops to go

DE suggested that one way of encouraging more area studies bids would be to ring-fence specific funding for this and advertise it through UKCASA and other area studies associations.  MK agreed that this was a good idea.  

Action: DE to raise this issue at the next UKCASA meeting in January 

Action: Subject Centre team to discuss this further
Year abroad

The Erasmus fee waiver has been extended to cover language assistants and work placements but does not include students who go outside Europe.  PM advised that students are not paying the fee but institutions are not receiving the full funding from HEFCE yet.  MK confirmed that HEFCE will not make up the money for this year but expect to rework the formula for the following year.  PR commented that this is a move in the right direction but asked whether HEFCE can tell institutions what they should charge for the year abroad as there seems to be a lot of variation. PM responded that it is a regulatory zero fee under Erasmus.  CT asked about the situation in Scotland and Wales.  MK replied that he had no information on this but that they will be covered by Erasmus regulations.
Internationalisation
AD reported that the material for the internationalisation module has been written and she is currently transforming it into an e learning format.  A dissemination workshop will take place on 15 February (venue to be confirmed).  VW advised that a member of the Subject Centre’s network group for CETLs has been talking to international students.  MMM added that Hull has been carrying out a survey in this area and will be happy to advise the Subject Centre of the outcome.

Action: MMM to send survey results to AD  
Plans for future activity
A point of accuracy was noted: ‘should this maybe be networks’ should be deleted.
Action: PAD to amend minutes
Employer engagement

VW reported that there has been no further dialogue with GCHQ.
Supporting new staff

HF advised that new staff are generally unaware of the support available through the Subject Centre.  It was suggested that specialist training for new staff on short term contracts would be particularly useful as this is not provided on an institutional basis. SH reported that she and JC are currently planning a one-day event for new staff in April.  They are still drafting the programme so any suggestions for topics or speakers would be welcome.   JE asked whether the event will cover LWULT languages staff who are not generally research active.  SH advised that there will probably be break-out sessions in the afternoon to cover specific areas.

Action: SH and JE to discuss this further

VW commented that the Good Practice Guide was originally designed to support new staff, so this is a source of useful material.  FB reported that new staff taking the PGCERT at Kent are encouraged to attend Subject Centre events and report back on them.  
DE commented that the LLAS user survey shows that junior staff are more ignorant of Subject Centre activities than more senior staff.  It was suggested that a network group be set up for new staff.  AD responded that there is a discussion forum on the Subject Centre website and the Linguistics Specialist Advisory Group has set up an e-mentoring scheme for new staff enabling them to contact mentors via a discussion forum.  It was suggested that this might be extended to all new staff. Perhaps there is a way of reaching new staff through mentors.  EL commented that this reiterates the need to liaise with staff development units.  The comment was made that this is not just an LLAS issue, so is perhaps something the Higher Education Academy could coordinate.   
5. Update on meeting of Chairs of Subject Centre Advisory Board

EL reported on the meeting held last June, which was largely a reflection of the Higher Education Academy (HEA) in transition and undergoing evaluation.  The HEA are keen to develop better synergies between Academy York and subject centres and are planning more support for subject centres, including improving communications and giving subject centres more input into strategic planning.   Other Chairs reported tensions between their subject centres and Academy York, and concerns about funding (e.g. underspend) and evaluation.  EL commented that this does not appear to reflect the situation in LLAS.  
EL is now a member of the HEA Council and has attended a Council meeting, which focused on the Burgess Report and HEA plans for the coming year, including work on assessment, a transcript of achievement for graduates, employer engagement and a plagiarism conference.  

6. Developments at the HE Academy

MK commented that the transition process at the HEA has lasted longer than expected.  The Oakleigh evaluation of the HEA is provoking significant reflection.  It has not yet been published but it is clear from comments made by Oakleigh so far that subject centres are very highly regarded in academic communities but do not have quite the same profile among senior managers.  There is concern that Academy York has not yet settled down to a clear and coherent role.   Scotland and Wales are the topic of continuing discussion – the HEA reflects tensions in relationships between the home nations but it remains a UK institution.  Funding is guaranteed until July 2009 and MK expects this to be extended but until this is confirmed this will have an effect on planning.  EL commented that despite the background of these ongoing concerns, it is important for the Subject Centre to continue focusing on the needs of its constituency. 
7. Priorities and issues for Specialist Advisory Groups, including suggestions for future Subject Centre activities

Languages

VW reported on issues raised at recent Languages Specialist Advisory Group meetings, including:   
· Marketing and recruitment (now superceded by Routes into Languages)
· How do we reach younger colleagues?

· Foreign language assistants

· Residence abroad and safety issues
CT raised the issue of the duty of care for students with disabilities.  VW advised that a series of guides arose from the FDTL projects on residence abroad.  CG added that the Open University has also done some work in this area.   MK suggested that this may be a suitable topic for a Good Practice Guide article, and CG commented that it would also be useful to produce guidelines for the institution abroad.  EL added that fees and accommodation are also important issues.  WV suggested that the Subject Centre should run a big event on residence abroad for residence abroad coordinators.  MK added that HEFCE should be invited to talk about funding issues.

Action: VW and CG to exchange emails
· Ab initio language teaching issues, e.g. high drop out rate, lack of awareness in schools  
· IWLP, e.g. how are IWLPs financed, accredited and linked to the CEF; do IWLP students go abroad?  JW advised that the SCHML workshop at Kings College on 25 January is on this topic.  PR asked whether there is a body representing IWLPs.  NB responded that AULC tries to incorporate IWLPs and the latest findings from the AULC survey will be presented at their January meeting in Leeds.    
· Privatisation, i.e. private companies moving into universities to run foundation programmes.  MAA has carried out some research into how this is impacting on ELT and reported that universities are not positive about incoming students who have taken these foundation programmes, there is a high failure rate, and staff are very concerned.  PR commented that institutions are under the impression that these private companies can attract large numbers of students and questioned whether they have been able to deliver in terms of quantity or quality.  MAA responded that while some institutions will attract more students in the short term, the evaluation of quality in the long term will be negative, which will in turn have a negative impact on numbers.   PM has written to Bill Rammell and UUK about this issue on behalf of UCML.  UUK do not intend to take any action but Bill Rammell has advised that if we have evidence that these developments in ELT affect foreign languages he will investigate further.  PM sent a request for evidence on the UCML lists but has had little response so far.  MK commented that while this is an issue of major concern, the Subject Centre’s role is to gather information and monitor what is going on, while campaigning and lobbying are for other associations.  However, this may be a good topic for an opinion piece in the Subject Centre magazine.  AD commented that she will raise the issue of privatisation with the HEA internationalisation group.  
Action: AD
· PGCE graduates are finding it difficult to find jobs, PGCE courses are not meeting quotas, and most students are EU nationals who return home after a couple of years
· 14-19 curriculum, e.g. the perception that it is harder to get a good grade at GCSE,   the problem of transition from primary to secondary, alternatives to GCSE
Linguistics

PR reported on issues raised at recent Linguistics Specialist Advisory Group meetings, including:   

· Engaging more closely with the English language community, e.g. asking the English Subject Centre to nominate someone to join the Specialist Advisory Group, and approaching Lancaster to explore links
· Heightening the profile of linguistics in the Subject Centre more broadly, e.g. recent presentations at BAAL and LAGB 
· Plans for a psycholinguistics event at Essex, summer 2008
· Plans for a workshop on assessment and feedback within linguistics after Christmas
· Event on employer engagement in conjunction with Languages Specialist Advisory Group and including the TDA
· Revisions to the linguistics benchmarking statement.  During the consultation stage, one department expressed concern that the benchmark statement was being used as a prescriptive statement in their institution.  MK, who chaired the Languages and Related Studies benchmark group commented that the QAA makes it explicit that the statements are permissive, not prescriptive. 
Area Studies

DE reported on issues raised at recent Area Studies Specialist Advisory Group meetings, including:   

· An interest in generic issues, particularly interculturality, interdisciplinarity and the year abroad.  The Subject Centre could attract the area studies community by having a specific area studies strand within a generic event.  Area studies would like to link up more with languages and with other subject centres, e.g. history, English and geography to organise more joint events. 
· The Group has always felt that it would be difficult to carry out an activity targetted at a particular area but they are now considering this for larger area studies, e.g. the ‘Why American Studies?’ CD boosted by a grant from the American Embassy.  Recruitment is a big issue across area studies - the Group would like to develop the CD to focus on Chinese, Japanese and Korean Studies, and will be approaching these embassies to seek funding.  
· Employability is becoming increasingly important and it might be useful to set up a Subject Centre ‘think tank’ to discuss what might be done in this area.  SH advised that the Subject Centre’s network group for CETLs is planning a workshop on employability.  
8. Routes into Languages Programme update

MK reported that an additional £3.5m has been allocated to the Programme to establish consortia in each of the government regions.   Regional consortia have now been contracted in eight out of the nine regions.  The national networks for interpreting and translation are both up and running - their work is beginning to show results and has been well-received by employers’ associations.  The languages and enterprise research project has submitted a draft report; the community languages project has run a couple of events and will be submitting a report shortly; and the languages and major international events project will report at Easter.  The Programme is starting to run national events, e.g. a training day for 80 student ambassadors on 24 November and the official launch of Routes into Languages at City Hall on 5 February.  There is also a competition for school students to make videos on language topics – the LAFTAs (language and film talent awards).  Colleagues in Scotland are interested in the concept of Routes into Languages but are unlikely to receive government support.  It is possible that a similar programme might happen in Wales but this is still in the early stages of consultation.  CT expressed the wish for collaboration between HEFCE and HEFCW as Wales could be badly affected if they are unable to participate.
9. Report on selected Subject Centre activity since the last meeting

Focus group interviews

AD reported that the Subject Centre has already visited colleagues at Leeds, and is planning to visit Newcastle, Sheffield, Birmingham and Reading.  The Leeds meeting was a very useful discussion concerning issues and priorities.  The focus group visits will be tied into next year’s external evaluation.  Alex Ryan has been appointed as the Subject Centre’s new external evaluator and will accompany academic coordinators on these visits. She will report on interim findings at the next Advisory Board meeting.  RD asked whether it would be worth inviting senior management to these meetings in order to raise the Subject Centre’s profile.  AD agreed that this was a good idea.  MK added that Academy York is currently preparing an annual report to each institution reporting on the HEA’s level on engagement with the institution, including Subject Centre engagement.  
RD commented that external funding for subject research purposes is highly valued by the RAE and asked if there is a similar way of recognising Subject Centre funding for pedagogical research.  AD responded that the Subject Centre is looking into accrediting pedagogical research at Southampton but that this will take some time.  

Transition

AGB reported on a small pilot study, which built on the attitudes to reading research.   The study, which was carried out between April and July, involved 6th form and university students and their teachers.  Preliminary findings from student questionnaires include: 
· students in both sectors studied a wide range of A levels.  There was a bias towards arts and humanities subject but this was not always the case, e.g. several students had  a profile of maths, science and languages 
· most students gave their main reason for studying a language as enjoyment

· employability was given as the main reason for going to university  
· most students believed they were doing well but there was a distinction between 6th formers and undergraduates, with 6th formers being more confident

· both sectors felt that they were coping well with their workload 
· short texts were preferred 
· students were least confident about the prospect of reading poetry

· undergraduates reported slightly more independent reading than 6th formers 
· 6th formers did not underestimate the HE workload but they expected more contact time on a degree programme, including those who had been on open days

· undergraduates reported writing essays in English, while 6th formers were writing in the foreign language

· both sectors lacked confidence in oral tasks, particularly giving presentations

· 6th formers expected the main difference at university to be the focus on independent learning and undergraduates confirmed this
Preliminary findings from interviews with teachers include:

· grammar is seen as the main challenge for students

· students varied enormously in their ability to cope with course requirements, particularly in the area of independent research

· the transition between GCSE and A level is very challenging

· the focus on current affairs is difficult for some students 

· students have difficulty with longer texts

· all the teachers felt they did not know enough about other sectors
Preliminary findings from interviews with 6th formers include:

· they find reading difficult but interesting   
· the gap between GCSE and A level is bigger than in other subjects  
· they do not read many longer texts

· most are looking forward to the social side of university and independence

· they are very worried about being in larger classes

· concerns about relationships with staff (more formal than at 6th form)  
· concerns about deadlines  
AGB will circulate the preliminary results soon.  
Islamic Studies

MK advised that HEFCE have a sum of £1m earmarked for Islamic Studies and have issued  a call for tender comparing Islamic Studies in the UK  with Islamic Studies in other countries.   The Subject Centre has already undertaken a small research project, and is now preparing a bid for a short term project.  The deadline for bids is 4 December and the final report has to be submitted by 15 March.  LLAS is collaborating with the Subject Centre for Philosophical and Religious Studies – our interests are in the area studies and language and culture dimensions while their interest is in the religious dimension.  
Learning object workshops

AD reported on the development of the learning object creator (LOC), which builds on the work of the e languages team at Southampton and enables academics to create their own learning materials.  The template has been piloted during workshops with 13 colleagues at Southampton, and the definitive version together with the first 39 learning objects should be ready by March.  The LOC will then be made available through further Subject Centre events or department visits rather than being made widely available.  The Subject Centre is also running a third e learning symposium at Southampton on 25 January, which will include presentations from colleagues who have been using the LOC.   The Subject Centre is also developing a learning object repository and would like more people to add to this, particularly in the area of LWULT languages. 
LLAS magazine
SH advised that the Subject Centre newsletter, Liaison, is being revamped with the aim of producing a biannual magazine of broad appeal, which will include articles, opinion pieces, letters, and news.  It will not be a scholarly journal but rather something to generate debate and discussion.  It will be launched at the Subject Centre/CILT conference at York in July.  Suggestions for topics and contributors are welcome.  
LANQUA

MK reported that the Subject Centre has received EU funding to coordinate a thematic network under the Erasmus programme.  The Language Network for Quality Assurance will receive funding of 450,000 euros over three years and involves 64 partners.  It aims to produce benchmark statements in five areas: intercultural communication, language teacher education, CLIL, literature and culture, and language learning.   The project is currently drawing together existing documentation and benchmark statements and will work towards an agreed statement of quality and standards that will be valid and relevant across the EU.  
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